Middlebury Natural Foods Co-op
Notes from the Annual Meeting
June 6, 2018
Board Members Present: R.J. Adler, Nadine Barnicle, Ilaria Brancoli Busdraghi, Lynn Dunton, Ann LaFiandra, Jay Leshinsky, Tam Stewart, Louise Vojtisek, Amanda Warren.
Board Members Absent: Molly Anderson, Kate Gridley.
Others present: Victoria DeWind (staff liaison), Glenn Lower (General Manager) and approximately 150 people in attendance including several staff.
Meeting Start: Glenn opened the meeting at 6:30 pm at American Flatbread in Middlebury, welcoming everyone to the 42nd MNFC Annual Meeting. He then turned the meeting over to Tam.
President’s Report: Tam started by thanking Victoria for capturing the thinking and doing of the Board in the meeting minutes for several years. 
      Tam talked about the state of the Co-op which is strong and getting stronger in spite of the squeeze being felt by co-ops in the current economy. He said MNFC is resilient and “anti-fragile”, stronger after a year of expansion and the envy of other co-ops. He thanked the expansion team of Vermont Integrated Architecture, Naylor & Breen, Jeff Glassberg and Glenn for their great work finding solutions to challenges and keeping the store open throughout. The project was on time and under budget. Sales during the construction outperformed the budget and Tam thanked the member-owners for their loyalty.
      Tam asked R.J. to talk about the survey cards being circulated. R.J. said with the expansion done the Board is looking at “what’s next”. As the Board represents member-owners, the cards are a way for them to get input on setting priorities for next year.

      Tam resumed his report thanking staff for great work. He praised all store departments starting with the produce department as “best ever” and ending with cashiers as helpful and friendly. He thanked the Marketing department for the great new website and other social media. He praised the newsletter with its great style and helpful information.
     Tam turned the floor over to Louise who talked about credit and debit card fees. While last year’s budget for fees was $175,000, this year it is up to $230,000, money that will leave the community to out of state banks. She asked member-owners to consider using MNFC gift cards instead, purchased with a check or cash. It is a very quick way to pay which cashiers love. And lower card fees mean more money is available for patronage dividends. 
     Tam resumed his report, thanking all directors as a hardworking, creative and fun team. He especially thanked Jay for his years of service on the Board noting his faith in process and kindness. The Board honored his request to donate the value of a retirement gift to the food shelf. 

General Manager’s Report: Glenn presented Co-op Ends as a framework for his comments. He explained the Ends are the reason the Co-op exists and everything that is done is a reflection of them. The staff are the means with which to achieve the Ends. 
      The first is healthy food. With the expansion there are now about 100 employees whose work is to get healthy foods to customers. Glenn feels MNFC offers the best healthy food selection in the area. City Market does as well though they also sell conventional groceries. 
      The Deli hot bar has been introduced slowly so that it will be done well. The new meat department is the fastest growing department. The Co-op is focused on access to healthy food for all and is working to address the high price image. He explained the Co-op Basics with everyday low prices and offering the Field Day brand groceries so they can stay strong in a competitive market including Whole Foods and Trader Joe’s. Field Day offers 380 products with more to be introduced. The weekly sale of 6 deeply discounted items also helps access as well as the member-only sale that highlights one vendor each week that meets Co-op Ends. Glenn thanked shoppers and the cashiers for the support of the Rally for Change program to raise funds for local social service organizations. All of these programs also serve to meet the End of supporting a vibrant local economy.
      To help the environment the Co-op is working to reduce waste, especially plastics. He talked about the new pilot project of reusable prepared food containers for the Deli as the health department does not allow customers to bring their own containers for salad and hot bars. The Co-op also did what it could in the expansion to save energy with an improved building envelope, energy efficient lighting, solar parking lot lights and new bike racks. Laura Asermily said she hoped that there could be EV charging someday. 

      Glenn explained that the Co-op, with 5,000 member-owner households, is a democratically owned co-op, member-owners electing the Board of Directors to represent them. Shares bought by member-owners are equity they own which can be refunded to them. Glenn talked about the community investment of member-owner loans totaling $1million for expansion and thanked Emily, Katherine and Suzanne for their work on loan drives.
      Education about the Ends comes through many efforts organized by the Marketing Membership and Education department. These include demos, newsletters, Co-op blog, sustainability classes and the Food For All program. 

      Glenn ended his report by thanking Reiner for his 25 years dedicated to the Co-op.
Treasurer’s Report: Lynn presented the financial summary noting that sales were almost $15 million, up $1 million from last year – even with the store under construction for much of the year. It shows the loyalty of Co-op shoppers. She said there are $9 million in assets with $3.2 million in liabilities leaving about $6 million in equity. Even though the pro forma budget for last year projected no profit, in fact there was one after all which means a patronage dividend of 40% of member-owner sales will be paid out to member-owners later in June. Don Glauber said he applauded the staff for good spirits and attitude during expansion and found the expansion process fascinating to watch.
      Lynn said the Co-op has increased local sales to 36%, up from 34% last year. Susan Keniston asked what the biggest hurdle is to increasing local sales. Cost, variety, supply and volume are all challenging with small producers. Karin said with the time it takes to have fresh produce grown, storage is an important consideration. Buying criteria can also affect what can be offered. Laura suggested that the Co-op educate people on how to shop at the Co-op including the case truck load sale. Harris asked what percentage of the community is in Food For All. It is hard to know as it is not tracked. It was noted that products in the store such as those under Fair Trade also help worldwide and those producers are local to their communities. 

Board Elections: Nadine presented the election results noting it was a record vote of over 800 votes, about 16%. She thanked all the candidates that ran and announced Nadine, Lynn, Louise and Sophie as the winners.
      Attendees were asked again to fill out the surveys that were passed out to help the Board define its next year’s work. It was asked what the difference between question 1 and 2 is. 1 is about how to have a more diverse member base and 2 is how to bring more diverse shoppers to the Co-op. Laura suggested that there should be more co-op businesses in Middlebury.
      The meeting wrapped up at about 7:40. These notes respectfully submitted by Victoria DeWind
